NASA/TM-2008-214571



Improved Linear Algebra Methods for Redshift Computation from Limited Spectrum Data – II

Leslie Foster Alex Waagen Nabeela Aijaz Michael Hurley Apolo Luis Joel Rinsky Chandrika Satyavolu

San Jose State University

Paul Gazis Ashok Srivastava Michael Way

NASA Ames Research Center

National Aeronautics and Space Administration

Ames Research Center Moffett Field, California, 94035-1000

The NASA STI Program Office . . . in Profile

Since its founding, NASA has been dedicated to the advancement of aeronautics and space science. The NASA Scientific and Technical Information (STI) Program Office plays a key part in helping NASA maintain this important role.

The NASA STI Program Office is operated by Langley Research Center, the Lead Center for NASA's scientific and technical information. The NASA STI Program Office provides access to the NASA STI Database, the largest collection of aeronautical and space science STI in the world. The Program Office is also NASA's institutional mechanism for disseminating the results of its research and development activities. These results are published by NASA in the NASA STI Report Series, which includes the following report types:

- TECHNICAL PUBLICATION. Reports of completed research or a major significant phase of research that present the results of NASA programs and include extensive data or theoretical analysis. Includes compilations of significant scientific and technical data and information deemed to be of continuing reference value. NASA's counterpart of peer-reviewed formal professional papers but has less stringent limitations on manuscript length and extent of graphic presentations.
- TECHNICAL MEMORANDUM. Scientific and technical findings that are preliminary or of specialized interest, e.g., quick release reports, working papers, and bibliographies that contain minimal annotation. Does not contain extensive analysis.
- CONTRACTOR REPORT. Scientific and technical findings by NASA-sponsored contractors and grantees.

- CONFERENCE PUBLICATION. Collected papers from scientific and technical conferences, symposia, seminars, or other meetings sponsored or cosponsored by NASA.
- SPECIAL PUBLICATION. Scientific, technical, or historical information from NASA programs, projects, and missions, often concerned with subjects having substantial public interest.
- TECHNICAL TRANSLATION. Englishlanguage translations of foreign scientific and technical material pertinent to NASA's mission.

Specialized services that complement the STI Program Office's diverse offerings include creating custom thesauri, building customized databases, organizing and publishing research results . . . even providing videos.

For more information about the NASA STI Program Office, see the following:

- Access the NASA STI Program Home Page at http://www.sti.nasa.gov
- E-mail your question via the Internet to help@sti.nasa.gov
- Fax your question to the NASA Access Help Desk at (301) 621-0134
- Telephone the NASA Access Help Desk at (301) 621-0390
- Write to: NASA Access Help Desk NASA Center for AeroSpace Information 7121 Standard Drive Hanover, MD 21076-1320

NASA/TM-2008-214571



Improved Linear Algebra Methods for Redshift Computation from Limited Spectrum Data – II

Leslie Foster Alex Waagen Nabeela Aijaz Michael Hurley Apolo Luis Joel Rinsky Chandrika Satyavolu

San Jose State University

Paul Gazis Ashok Srivastava Michael Way

NASA Ames Research Center

National Aeronautics and Space Administration

Ames Research Center Moffett Field, California, 94035-1000

Available from:

NASA Center for AeroSpace Information 7121 Standard Drive Hanover, MD 21076-1320 (301) 621-0390 National Technical Information Service 5285 Port Royal Road Springfield, VA 22161 (703) 487-4650

Improved Linear Algebra Methods for Redshift Computation from Limited Spectrum Data – II

Faculty Advisor: Leslie Foster (foster@math.sjsu.edu)

Student Team: Alex Waagen (team leader), Nabeela Aijaz, Michael Hurley, Apolo Luis, Joel Rinsky, Chandrika Satyavolu

NASA Ames Research Center Advisors: Paul Gazis, Ashok Srivastava and Michael Way

> CAMCOS Project (www.math.sjsu.edu/camcos) Mathematics Department San Jose State University July 6, 2007

We are grateful to the Woodward fund for partial support of this project.

Contents

1	Redshift and photometric observations1.1What is a Redshift?	4 4									
2	Gaussian Processes										
3	Gibbs Sampler	6									
4	Covariance Functions / Kernels	8									
5	Low Rank Approximation5.1Singular Value Decomposition5.2Partial Cholesky Decomposition5.3Partial Cholesky Decomposition With Pivoting5.4Algorithm: Partial Cholesky Decomposition with Pivoting5.5Pivoting	10 10 11 11 12 12									
6	 V Formulation 6.1 V Formulation without QR factorization	13 13 14									
7	Subset of Regressors7.1Subset of Regressor without QR Factorization	15 15 17									
8	Numerical Stability8.1Squaring the condition number8.2Pivoting8.3Related methods	18 18 20 21									
9	Choice of Rank	21									
10	Optimization of Hyperparameters10.1 Nelder-Mead Simplex Minimization10.2 Marginal Likelihood and Minimize10.3 Optimization Method	22 22 22 23									
11	Timings	26									
12	Accuracy and Stability 12.1 Bootstrap resampling results 12.2 The choice of rank 12.3 The effect of pivoting 12.4 The choice of the testing set size 12.5 Comparison with Traditional Method 12.6 Comparison with alternate approaches	28 28 34 35 36 36 38									

13 Outliers	38
13.1 Characterizing Outliers	39
13.2 Classifying Outliers	43
14 Appendix - Code	44
15 References	47

Abstract

Given photometric broadband measurements of a galaxy, Gaussian processes may be used with a training set to solve the regression problem of approximating the redshift of this galaxy. However, in practice solving the traditional Gaussian processes equation is too slow and requires too much memory. We employed several methods to avoid this difficulty using algebraic manipulation and low-rank approximation, and were able to quickly approximate the redshifts in our testing data within 17 percent of the known true values using limited computational resources. The accuracy of one method, the V Formulation, is comparable to the accuracy of the best methods currently used for this problem. However, the V Formulation is quicker, and its numerical stability is superior.

If 10 percent of outliers are removed from the testing data, the error is reduced from 17 percent to 12 percent. A necessary condition was found for identifying these outliers, that the norm of a collection of redshifts corresponding to these outliers is comparatively large when compared to the norm of a randomly selected group of redshifts. Moreover, viewing characterization of outliers as a classification problem, it was possible to reduce the error to approximately 15 percent.

1 Redshift and photometric observations

Let $y = (y_1, ..., y_n)^T$ be a sequence of redshift observations of n galaxies. In Way and Srivastava's [Way and Srivastava, 2006] observation set which is based on the SLOAN sky survey, for each galaxy i there are five photometric observations denoted as U, G, R, I, Z. We use X to denote an $n \times 5$ matrix such that the *i*th row x_i of X represents the five photometric observations corresponding to galaxy i, and we let U, G, R, I, Z denote the columns of X in their respective order. The goal is to fit a model from given observations X and y such that using this model, we can find a prediction \hat{y}^* of the redshift y^* of some galaxy after inserting the galaxy's photometric observations X^* into the fitted model.

1.1 What is a Redshift?

The redshift of a galaxy, z, is the change in the wavelength divided by the initial wavelength of the electromagnetic waves that are emitted by the galaxy. Hence, the redshift of z is $\frac{d\lambda}{\lambda_0}$. A redshift of a galaxy indicates that it is moving away from the earth. By calculating the redshift of a galaxy, scientists can determine many characteristics of that galaxy and the universe. For example, a redshift can determine the distance between the galaxy and the earth.

There are two methods that are used to collect the data needed to calculate a red shift: photometry and spectroscopy. Photometry uses multiple filters, each designed to collect particular wavelengths of the electromagnetic spectrum. These filters collect data from 5 band passes - U, G, R, I, and Z, which range from the ultraviolet to the infared. Broadband photometry is designed to collect 5 pieces of data (one from each band pass) which comes from many objects, in our case galaxies, in a particular region of space. Spectroscopy, on the other hand, uses a diffraction grating which will split the light emitted from the galaxies into the different wavelengths to collect the spectral data. Spectroscopy is often preferred because there it collect more data from its object and therefore it is more accurate. However, since photometry is cheaper and faster, and because it collects more data at one time, it was the preferred method used by Dr. Way and Dr. Srivastava in their research [Way and Srivastava, 2006], upon which the research in this paper is based.

There are two main approaches used to calculate photometric redshifts. The spectral energy distribution fitting (SED fitting), also known as template fitting, compares the spectral energy distribution converted from the observed data with the spectral energy distribution of a known template. The trainingset method (TS method) uses the redshifts calculated of other similar galaxies and the newly observed data to calculate the redshifts of these new galaxies. The SED fitting approach has typically been preferred because the TS method requires samples of galaxies that are similar in magnitude, color, and red shift. These samples have not always been available because the telescopes could not reach as far into space. However, now that the surveys can go deeper into space, the TS method can be used because there are more samples of galaxies with the same characteristics. Dr. Way and Dr. Srivastava described various TS methods that have been recently used and developed in their report, that enabled them to estimate the photometric redshifts of galaxies. Using the TS method, the scientists wanted to find the best mathematical model for the redshift data. Some of the techniques they used, both linear and non-linear, were polynomial fittings, support vector machines, and artificial neural networks. In particular, the scientists compared the neural network ANNz model, the linear and quadratic models, the ensemble model, and Gaussian processes to find the best model for the red shifts. The Gaussian process regression was the focus of our problem.

2 Gaussian Processes

The set of 180,045 measurements through the 5 broadband spectrums (UGRIZ) are given by a 180,045 × 5 matrix X , and the corresponding redshift measurements are stored in a a 180,045 × 1 vector y. Together, these form the training dataset. A second set of 20,229 more measurements X* along with 20,229 corresponding redshifts stored in y* together form the testing dataset. This second set was the testing data, and in practice would be a set of broadband spectrum values whose redshifts were unknown. For the purposes of our research the measured redshifts y* were known. The goal is to predict the value of y* given X, y, and X* using Gaussian processes.

The prediction of y^* involved both covariances between rows from X and itself, forming a covariance matrix $K(x_i, x_j)$ and between rows from X and X^* , forming a covariance matrix $K^*(x_i^*, x_j)$. The prediction \hat{y}^* of y^* is given by the traditional Gaussian processes equation, shown below:

$$\hat{y}^* = K^* (\lambda^2 I + K)^{-1} y$$

The parameter λ in this equation represents the noise in the measurements [Rasmussen and Williams, 2006, pp. 16-17] and in practice it is often selected to improve the quality of the model [Rasmussen and William, 2006, Chap. 5].

It is not completely clear how to choose the kernel function K, and there exist many different kernel functions that apply broadly to many cases. Last semester, the polynomial kernel was used, a function that involved matrix multiplication of X and X^* to generate K. Namely, the kernel took the form $K = (\lambda^2 I + XX^T)$.², where the symbol .[^] here indicates componentwise square (so that if $B = (\lambda^2 I + XX^T)$ then $k_{ij} = bij^2$). Since X is a 180,045 × 5 matrix, K is a 180,045 × 180,045 matrix. This semester, the study went further by experimenting with many other kernels. Last semester four methods that were used and perfected were the reduced rank method, the Cholesky update, the conjugate gradient, and the classic method, quadratic regression. We refer the reader to last semester's report for detail of these methods [Cayco, So, et. al., 2006]

3 Gibbs Sampler

The Gibbs Sampler is another method of solving a system of linear equations. The Gibbs Sampler is based off of the Monte Carlo idea, a process of finding the expected value of a population by creating a random sample of the population. Given that this random sample is representative of the population, the Monte Carlo idea states that the average of this sample is the expected value of the population. The best way to ensure that this sample is representative is to take a large sample. In the case of redshifts however, this process is translated to vectors and matrices. The population in this case is the covariance matrix A, and the random sample will be a set of vectors.

This set of random vectors will form a matrix S whose covariance matrix will ideally be A^{-1} . The Gibbs Sampler works best in situations where large tolerance for error is allowed and standard procedures are too slow. Other factors can come into play however, one of which is the condition ratio. The condition ratio of A is the largest eigenvalue of A divided by the smallest, and the smaller the condition ratio, the more accurate the Gibbs Sampler will be. It was seen last semester that by generating A by a polynomial kernel, the condition ratio was too large for the Gibbs Sampler to work. So instead this semester the squared-exponential kernel was used for the majority of experimentation of the Gibbs Sampler to better success.

The Gibbs Sampler code used in this project was a computer algorithm put forth by [Geman and Geman, 1984]. Given A, the elements of S must be randomly selected such that they accurately represent A. This is done with a series of dot products and matrix multiplication. S is denoted by a series of vectors s_i , the more vectors, the better. These vectors are generated one entry at a time and are dependent both on A, whose columns are denoted as v_i , and the vectors of S that have already been created. To ensure that the vectors are representative of A, the mean and standard deviation of the entry that is being created are computed first. The algorithm put forth by Geman and Geman was that the entry of S that lies in the kth column and ith row of S has a mean of:

$$m = \sum_{j=1}^{i+1} v_{ij} s_{j^k} + \sum_{j=i+1}^n v_{ij} s_{j^{k-1}}$$

The mean is found by taking the semi-dot product of the first i-1 entries of the jth column of A with the entries in the kth column of S that have already been created, as well as the last n-(i+1) entries of the jth column of A with the entries in the column of S previous to the kth column. The entire product is then multiplied by the negative reciprocal of the ith diagonal entry of A. Thus, this entire process doesn't require that A be completely computed beforehand either. However, it should be noted that each new vector of S depends on the vector that came before it, thus to avoid confusion on generating the first vector of S, a column of zeroes is automatically made the first column of S. The standard deviation is simply computed as:

$$t = \frac{1}{\sqrt{v_{ii}}}$$

After the mean and standard deviation are computed, the entry in the ith row and kth column of S is computed to be $s_{ik} = tz + m$, where z is a random number created by a pseudo-random number generator at standard normal distribution, as most computer systems have such a generator. The process is repeated until all the vectors (and columns of S) have been generated, and the covariance of S is computed to be $(SS^T)/k$ where k is the number of vectors that were generated to form S. For the various different kernels that were sampled, the one that was used for the majority of the study of the Gibbs Sampler was the squared-exponential kernel. However, despite the improvements on the Gibbs Sampler from last year's studies, obstacles still stood in the way.

The biggest obstacle was that of time. Time was one of the primary reasons why alternate methods to quadratic regression were sought after, but the Gibbs Sampler in this form was not a time-efficient code. Due to the complicated ordering factors involved in the production of the mean values, the MATLAB code that was used required looping codes with looping codes (creating double loops). Therefore, these loops caused the running time for the Gibbs Sampler to be very large, especially for larger data sets. Alternate methods were eventually devised to decrease running times, like Fortran codes with MATLAB, but in the end the Gibbs Sampler was still simply not as fast as the other methods devised over this semester. Another factor was that of accuracy, even after careful reconstruction through the Fortran code, the accuracy of the Gibbs Sampler was only about half as good as that of the other methods examined both this semester and last semester. Perhaps the biggest reason behind why the Gibbs Sampler was never fully realized was that the code was one of several different algorithms that have been proposed for the Gibbs Sampler, some of which are much more advanced, complex, and less prone to errors than the one used in these experiments. The RMS values for the Gibbs Sampler would tend to converge to values twice that of the values in other methods used, so while the Gibbs Sampler could work, it wasn't efficient in relation to the other methods. Further study in the Gibbs Sampler would involve finding a quicker or more complex algorithm that would allow for more accurate results without sacrificing time efficiency.

4 Covariance Functions / Kernels

According to [Rasmussen and Williams, 2006] (for much of this section we follow the development in this source) a Gaussian process is a collection of random variables, any finite number of which have a joint Gaussian distribution. To characterize a Gaussian process it is critical to specify its covariance function. A covariance function is a function k(x, x') of two variables, sometimes called a kernel, with the property

$$\int k(x,x')f(x)f(x')d\mu(x)d\mu(x')\geq 0$$

for a suitable function f(x) and measure μ . Covariance functions characterize the nearness or similarity between input data points. A covariance function k(x, x') gives the covariance of the values of the random field at the two locations x and x'.

Let $\{x_i | i = 1, ..., n\}$ be a set of input points. Then the Gram matrix or covariance matrix is defined as K whose entries are $K_{ij} = k(x_i, x_j)$. A Gram matrix corresponding to a general kernel function need not be positive semi-definite but the Gram matrix corresponding to the covariance function is positive semi-definite.

We now summarize some of the features of commonly used covariance functions:

The **Squared Exponential (SE)** covariance function is defined by the following equation:

$$k_{SE}(r) = \exp(-\frac{r^2}{2\ell^2})$$

where ℓ is the length scale. This covariance function is infinitely differentiable and hence is very smooth. With such strong smoothness, it is sometimes unrealistic for use in modelling real physical processes. The squared exponential covariance function is also called the radial basis function.

The **Matern class** covariance function is defined by the following equation:

$$k_{Matern}(r) = \frac{2^{\ell-v}}{\Gamma(v)} \left(\frac{\sqrt{2vr}}{\ell}\right)^v K_v\left(\frac{\sqrt{2vr}}{\ell}\right)$$

where v, ℓ are positive parameters and K_v is a modified Bessel function. The **Matern class** covariance function reduces to the Squared Exponential covariance function as $v \to \infty$. It becomes simpler when v is a half integer. For example, if $v = p + \frac{1}{2}$ (where p is a non-negative integer), it reduces to a covariance function that is a sum of an exponential and a polynomial function:

$$k_{Matern\left(v=p+\frac{1}{2}\right)}(r) = \exp\left(-\frac{2vr}{l}\right) \frac{\Gamma(p+1)}{\Gamma(2p+1)} \sum_{i=0}^{p} \frac{(p+i)!}{i!(p-i)!} \left(\frac{\sqrt{8vr}}{l}\right)^{p-i}$$

The process becomes very rough for $v = \frac{1}{2}$ and for values of $v \ge \frac{7}{2}$, the function is as rough as noise. The Matern class covariance function is mean square differentiable k times if and only if v > k. Hence, the Matern class of covariance functions can be used to model real physical processes and is more realistic than the Squared Exponential (SE) covariance function.

The **Rational Quadratic** (**RQ**) covariance function is defined by the following equation:

$$k_{RQ}(r) = \left(1 + \frac{r^2}{2\alpha l^2}\right)^{-\alpha}$$

The Rational Quadratic (RQ) covariance function reduces to a Squared Exponential (SE) covariance function as $\alpha \to \infty$. This function is mean square differentiable for every α as opposed to Matern class covariance function.

The **polynomial** covariance function, in its most general form, can be defined by the equation:

$$k(x, x') = (\sigma_0^2 + x^T \Sigma_p x')^p$$

where Σ_p is a positive semidefinite matrix and p is a positive integer. If $\sigma_0^2 = 0$, the kernel is homogeneous and linear, and otherwise it is inhomogeneous. In principle it may not be suitable for regression problems as the variance grows with |x| for |x| > 1. However there are applications where it has turned out to be effective [Rasmussen and Williams, 2006].

The **Neural Network (NN)** covariance function is defined by the following equation:

$$k_{NN}(x, x') = \frac{2}{\pi} \sin^{-1} \left(\frac{2x^T \Sigma x'}{\sqrt{(1 + 2x^T \Sigma x)(1 + 2x'^T \Sigma x')}} \right)$$

This covariance function is named after Neural networks because the function can be derived from the limiting case of a model of a neural network.

Two or more covariance functions can be combined to produce a new covariance function. For example sums, products, convolutions, tensor products and other combinations of covariance functions can be used to form new covariance functions. Details are described in [Rasmussen and William, 2006].

5 Low Rank Approximation

Definition: A positive semi-definite matrix \hat{K} is a low rank approximation of covariance matrix K if $\|\hat{y}_{K}^{*} - \hat{y}_{\hat{K}}^{*}\|$ is small, where \hat{y}_{K}^{*} is the approximation to y^{*} calculated with covariance matrix K and $\hat{y}_{\hat{K}}^{*}$ is the approximation to y^{*} calculated with covariance matrix \hat{K} .

It is difficult to calculate a low rank approximation of K using this definition directly. However, if \hat{K} is sufficiently numerically stable and $\|K - \hat{K}\|$ is small, then \hat{K} is a low rank approximation of K. Singular value decomposition and partial Cholesky decomposition may be used to find such a \hat{K} .

5.1 Singular Value Decomposition

Covariance matrices are n x n, which for large n makes them impossible to calculate in a reasonable amount of time or store in memory. A possible solution is to instead calculate low rank approximations of these matrices. There is a well-known bound on how good these approximations can be. If $\alpha_1 \leq \alpha_2 \leq \cdots \leq \alpha_n$ are the eigenvalues of any matrix K, and \hat{K} is any rank m matrix, then $||K - \hat{K}|| \geq \alpha_{m+1}$. The singular value decomposition of K can be used to find a \hat{K} such that $||K - \hat{K}|| = \alpha_{m+1}$, proving \hat{K} to be the best low rank approximation of K [Golub and Van Loan, 1996, p. 72]. Unfortunately, singular value decomposition is expensive in terms of time and memory, requiring $O(n^3)$ operations, and so it is not feasible with large matrices. Therefore, a more economic method is required.

5.2 Partial Cholesky Decomposition

The partial Cholesky decomposition is a generalization of the Cholesky decomposition which may be calculated for a positive semi-definite $n \times n$ matrix K. For any m < n, there exists an $n \times m$ matrix V such that $\hat{K} = VV^T$ is a rank m partial Cholesky decomposition of K, and it follows from this that \hat{K} is a low rank approximation of K. Moreover, this decomposition is not unique – many different possible choices of V exist. Rather than lower triangular as in the Cholesky decomposition, V is "lower trapezoidal" as illustrated below.

					ŵ	1/L	$_{T}$					
Г	v_{11}	0		0	7 1	= v v	=					
	v_{21}^{11}	v_{22}	• • •	0		-						-
	:	:	•.	:		v_{11}	v_{21}	• • •	$v_{(m-1)1}$	v_m	• • •	v_n
			•	:		0	v_{22}	• • •	$v_{(m-1)2}$	v_{2m}	• • •	v_{2n}
	$v_{(m-1)1}$	$v_{(m-1)2}$		0		:	:	۰.	:	:	۰.	:
	v_{m1}	v_{m2}	• • •	v_{mn}			•	•	•	•	•	•
	:	:	·	:		LU	0	•••	0	v_{mn}	•••	v_{nn}
	v_{n1}	v_{n2}		v_{nn}								

5.3 Partial Cholesky Decomposition With Pivoting

Partial Cholesky decomposition with pivoting is an algorithm which is based on an algorithm to calculate the Cholesky decomposition, simply halted after m steps. It may be used to calculate a unique rank m partial Cholesky decomposition of K in $O(nm^2)$ operations. Pivoting need not be used, but without pivoting the decomposition is not unique and there is no theoretical bound on the inaccuracy of the approximation. If pivoting is used, then $||K - VV^T||$ is bounded by $c_1 = \sqrt{\frac{1}{3}(n-m)(4^m+1)\alpha_{m+1}}$. [Higham, 2002, p. 204] In practice, this bound is not necessarily a good indication of the accuracy of the approximation, and usually $||K - VV^T||$ is well under $10\alpha_{m+1}$ [Higham, 2002, p. 207]. The algorithm for calculating the partial Cholesky decomposition with pivoting is given below.

5.4 Algorithm: Partial Cholesky Decomposition with Pivoting

Given a positive semi-definite K, this algorithm [Higham, 2002, p. 202] computes the partial Cholesky decomposition with pivoting algorithm. At each step let *piv* be a vector such that $\bar{K}(piv, piv)$ is a matrix in which its first m-1diagonal entries equal 0, and its *m*th diagonal entry is $\max(diag(\bar{K}))$. Note the the output of this algorithm is not \bar{K} , but $V = (v_{ij})$.

$$\begin{split} \bar{K} &= K\\ for \ j &= 1:m\\ \bar{K} &= \bar{K}(piv, piv)\\ for \ i &= 1:j-1\\ v_{ij} &= \frac{1}{v_{ii}} \left(k_{ij} - \sum_{k=1}^{i-1} v_{ki}v_{kj}\right)\\ end\\ v_{jj} &= \sqrt{\left(k_{jj} - \sum_{k=1}^{i-1} v_{kj}\right)}\\ \bar{K} &= \bar{K} - v_m v_m^T\\ end \end{split}$$

The line $\bar{K} = \bar{K}(piv, piv)$ is the pivoting step, and without this step the above algorithm would be the Partial Cholesky Decomposition without Pivoting.

5.5 Pivoting

Pivoting is useful in forming a numerically stable low rank approximation of a positive semi-definite matrix, and to do so it identifies the rows of the training data which limit the growth of computer arithmetic errors. A pivot of the matrix K, which is simply a permutation of K of the form PKP^T corresponds to the permutation PX of X. The above partial Cholesky algorithm with pivoting will move columns and rows of K so that the m by m leading principal submatrix of PKP^T has the condition number that is with a constant c_2 of α_1/α_m . The proof follows from arguments similar to those in [Higham, 2002, pp. 195-208]. The constant c_2 is related to the constant c_1 above.

Thus pivoting will tend to construct a low rank approximation whose condition number is related to the condition number (α_1/α_m) of the low rank approximation produced by the singular value decomposition. However the growth of computer arithmetic errors in the algorithm depends on the condition number of the low rank approximation. Since pivoting limits the condition number and the growth of computer arithmetic errors depends on the condition number, pivoting will tend to improve the numerical stability of the algorithm. This can, in principle, reduce the effect of computer arithmetic errors. If computer arithmetic errors are larger than the other errors (such as measurement errors and modelling errors) in the prediction of the redshift, then an algorithm incorporating pivoting may potentially be more accurate than an algorithm without pivoting.

6 V Formulation

6.1 V Formulation without QR factorization

Previously, to solve the original equation to predict the redshift, we used the Gaussian approach. This required forming an $n \times n$ covariance matrix Kby using some pre-defined formula $K_{ij} = k(x_i, x_j)$.

If x_i^* is taken to be the *i*th row of X^* , then a $p \times n$ matrix K^* can then be formed by the following formula:

$$K_{ij}^* = k(x_i^*, x_j)$$

Substituting these K and K^* in the original linear equation:

$$\hat{y}^* = K^* (\lambda^2 I + K)^{-1} y$$

But the size of $(\lambda^2 I + K)^{-1}$ is $n \times n$, and for large n (in our case n = 180,045), it is not practical to calculate $(\lambda^2 I + K)^{-1}$ directly. Inverting a matrix takes $O(n^3)$ floating point operations. When n is large, an $O(n^3)$ operation quickly becomes intractable. This problem may be by passed using simple linear algebra and the low rank approximations detailed in the previous section.

To do this we will approximate K with VV^T where V is produced by the partial Cholesky factorization. If pivoting was used in constructing V we will assume, for simplicity of presentation, that K is the covariance matrix after its rows and columns have been moved. Now K^* is a p by n matrix. Let K_1^* be the first m columns of K^* and let V_{11} be the $m \times m$ matrix consisting of the first m rows of V, where m < n. Also let $V^* = K_1^* V_{11}^{-T}$. Now in addition to approximating K with VV^T we also approximate K^* with V^*V^T . Using these approximations we see that $K^*(\lambda^2 I + K)^{-1}y$ can be approximated by $V^*V^T(\lambda^2 I + VV^T)^{-1}y$. We now have the following key Lemma: Lemma: For $\lambda \neq 0$, $V^T (\lambda^2 I + V V^T)^{-1} = (\lambda^2 I + V^T V)^{-1} V^T$

Proof: Note that

$$\begin{split} \lambda^2 V^T + V^T V V^T &= \\ (\lambda^2 I + V^T V) V^T &= \\ V^T (\lambda^2 I + V V^T). \end{split}$$

Since $V^T V$ and $V V^T$ are symmetric semidefinite $(\lambda^2 I + V^T V)$ and $(\lambda^2 I + V V^T)$ are invertible. Multiplying on the left by $(\lambda^2 I + V^T V)^{-1}$ and on the right by $(\lambda^2 I + V V^T)^{-1}$, the lemma follows.

From this lemma, it follows that by substitution that:

Corollary:
$$\hat{y}^* = V^* (\lambda^2 I + V^T V)^{-1} V^T y$$

This corollary is the basis of the V Formulation method. The matrix $(\lambda^2 I + V^T V)^{-1}$ is $m \times m$ rather than $n \times n$, and so for small enough m, the equation is tractable, and in fact can be solved quite quickly. The flop count for solving this new equation is $O(nm^2)$.

We will refer to the above method as the V method (or as the VF method in the labels of a few graphs).

6.2 QR Factorization in V Formulation

The condition number of $V^T V$ is the square of the condition number of V, and so if V has a condition number that is sufficient large, then the V formulation can potentially be numerically unstable. Therefore, it may be useful to make the equation more stable. To do this let $A = \begin{pmatrix} V \\ \lambda I \end{pmatrix}$ and let

 $b = \begin{pmatrix} y \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$, where *I* is an $m \times m$ identity matrix and 0 is an $m \times 1$ zero vector. Here *A* is an $(n + m) \times m$ matrix and *b* is a $(n + m) \times 1$ vector. Consider the least square problem:

$$\min ||Ax - b||$$

where the norm (|| ||) indicates the usual Euclidean norm. The normal equations solution to this least squares problem is [Golub and Van Loan, 1996, p. 237] $x = (A^T A)^{-1} A^T b = (\lambda^2 I + V^T V)^{-1} V^T y$. Therefore

$$\hat{y}^* = V^* (\lambda^2 I + V^T V)^{-1} V^T y = V^* x = K_1^* V_{11}^{-T} x.$$

However, it can be more accurate to solve a least squares problem using the QR factorization [Golub and Van Loan, 1996, p. 244]. In this approach [Golub

and Van Loan, 1996, p. 239] one first factors A = QR where Q is an $(n+m) \times m$ matrix with orthonormal columns and R is an $m \times m$ right triangular matrix. Then $x = R^{-1}Q^Tb = R^{-1}Q^T\begin{pmatrix} y\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$ so that

$$\hat{y}^* = V^* x = K_1^* V_{11}^{-T} x = K_1^* V_{11}^{-T} R^{-1} Q^T b = K_1^* V_{11}^{-T} R^{-1} Q^T \begin{pmatrix} y \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

With the above algorithm \hat{y}^* can still be solved quickly. The flop count for solving this new equation is $O(nm^2)$. This algorithm will have better numerical stability properties than the algorithm discussed in Section 7.1.

We will refer to the V method using a QR factorization as the VQ method.

7 Subset of Regressors

7.1 Subset of Regressor without QR Factorization

The subset of regressors method is similar to V Formulation in that an approximation of the traditional Gaussian processes equation is formed. However, low rank approximation is not used directly, rather the matrices K, K^* are partitioned into submatrices, only some of which are used in the calculation. Linear algebra can then be used to manipulate the original equation into an approximately equal equation that may be solved.

Suppose there exists a $n \times m$ matrix V such that $K = VV^T$ (This is of course not possible if K is of rank greater than m, and that is why the solution given by this method is only approximate). Then:

$$\hat{y}^* = V^* (\lambda^2 I + V V^T)^{-1} V^T y$$

We partition these matrices as follows:

$$K = \begin{pmatrix} K_{11} & K_{12} \\ K_{21} & K_{22} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} K_1 & K_2 \end{pmatrix}$$
$$K^* = \begin{pmatrix} K_1^* & K_2^* \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } V = \begin{pmatrix} V_{11} \\ V_{21} \end{pmatrix}$$

$$K_{11} \text{ is } m \times m.$$

$$K_{21} \text{ is } (n-m) \times m.$$

$$K_1 \text{ is } n \times m.$$

$$K_1^* \text{ is } p \times m.$$

$$V_{11} \text{ is } m \times m.$$

T 7

It follows that:

$$\begin{pmatrix} K_{11} & K_{12} \\ K_{21} & K_{22} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} K_1 & K_2 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} V_{11} \\ V_{21} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} V_{11}^T & V_{21}^T \end{pmatrix} = V \begin{pmatrix} V_{11}^T & V_{21}^T \end{pmatrix}$$

Therefore $K_1 = VV_{11}^T$ and $K_{11} = V_{11}V_{11}^T$, and similarly $K_1^* = V^*V_{11}^T$. Assuming $V_{11} \in \mathbb{R}^{m \times m}$ is invertible we have $K_1V_{11}^{-T} = V$ and $k_1^*V_{11}^{-T} = V^*$ Substituting into $\hat{y}^* = V^*(\lambda^2 I + VV^T)^{-1}V^Ty$ yields:

$$\begin{split} \hat{y}^{*} &= K_{1}^{*} V_{11}^{-T} (\lambda^{2} I + V_{11}^{-1} K_{1}^{T} K_{1} V_{11}^{-T})^{-1} V_{11}^{-1} K_{1}^{T} y \\ \hat{y}^{*} &= K_{1}^{*} [V_{11} (\lambda^{2} I + V_{11}^{-1} K_{1}^{T} K_{1} V_{11}^{-T}) V_{11}^{T}]^{-1} K_{1}^{T} y \\ \hat{y}^{*} &= K_{1}^{*} [\lambda^{2} V_{11} V_{11}^{T} + K_{1}^{T} K_{1}]^{-1} K_{1}^{T} y \\ \hat{y}^{*} &= K_{1}^{*} [\lambda^{2} K_{11} + K_{1}^{T} K_{1}]^{-1} K_{1}^{T} y \end{split}$$

Note that $\lambda^2 K_{11} + K_1^T K_1$ is an $m \times m$ matrix, so that this method is also $O(nm^2)$. Also note that V is not present in the final equation, so that it does not need to be calculated. For that reason, the subset of regressors method is the fastest of our methods. However, it is also the least stable.

Above we developed the subset of regressor method by first presenting the V method. We should add that the subset of regressors method can be derived directly from $\hat{y}^* = K^* (\lambda^2 I + K)^{-1} y$. To do this approximate K and K^* using

$$K \cong \widehat{K} \equiv K_1 K_{11}^{-1} K_1^T$$

and

$$K^* \cong \widehat{K}^* \equiv K_1^* K_{11}^{-1} K_1^T.$$

Next in $\hat{y}^* = K^* (\lambda^2 I + K)^{-1} y$ we replace K with \hat{K} and K^* with \hat{K}^* so that

$$\hat{y}^* \cong \hat{K}^* (\lambda^2 I + \hat{K})^{-1} y =$$

$$K_1^* K_{11}^{-1} K_1^T (\lambda^2 I + K_1 K_{11}^{-1} K_1^T)^{-1} y =$$

$$K_1^* K_{11}^{-1} (\lambda^2 I + K_1^T K_1 K_{11}^{-1})^{-1} K_1^T y =$$

$$K_1^* (\lambda^2 K_{11} + K_1^T K_1)^{-1} K_1^T y.$$

Also in this section note that if, in the subset of regressors formula, we substitute $K_1 = VV_{11}^T$ and $K_{11} = V_{11}V_{11}^T$ then the V formulation equations follow from the subset of regressor formula.

Finally, we note that the above derivations show that the V formulation and the subset of regressors formulas are mathematically equivalent, assuming that the order of the columns and rows in K are the same when applying the formulas. This is the case, for example, if the V formulation uses Cholesky factorization without pivoting to form V or if, assuming that pivoting is used in the Cholesky factorization, then the columns and rows of K are pivoted in the same manner prior to applying the subset of regressors formulas. Therefore the primary difference is in the numerical properties of the formulas, which we address shortly.

We will refer to the subset of regressors method, as outlined above, as the SR method.

7.2 QR Factorization in Subset of Regressors

The subset of Regressors method using QR factorization requires only a slight modification to the Subset of Regressors method. As in the previous section, an approximation of the traditional equation is given by:

$$\hat{y}_* = K_1^* [\lambda^2 K_{11} + K_1^T K_1]^{-1} K_1^T y$$

Now we factor the $m \times m$ matrix $K_{11} = V_{11}V_{11}^T$. The $m \times m$ matrix V_{11} can be calculated by Cholesky factorization of K_{11} . Now let $A = \begin{pmatrix} K_1 \\ \lambda V_{11}^T \end{pmatrix}$ and let $b = \begin{pmatrix} y \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$, where 0 is an $m \times 1$ zero vector. Here A is an $(n+m) \times m$ matrix and b is a $(n+m) \times 1$ vector. Consider the least square problem:

$$\min ||Ax - b||.$$

The normal equations solution to this least squares problem is [Golub and Van Loan, 1996, p. 237] $x = (A^T A)^{-1} A^T b = (\lambda^2 V_{11} V_{11}^T + K_1^T K_1)^{-1} K_1^T y = (\lambda^2 K_{11} + K_1^T K_1)^{-1} K_1^T y)$. Therefore

$$\hat{y}^* = K_1^* [\lambda^2 K_{11} + K_1^T K_1]^{-1} K_1^T y = K_1^* x$$

However, it can be more accurate to solve a least squares problem using the QR factorization [Golub and Van Loan, 1996, p. 244]. In this approach [Golub and Van Loan, 1996, p. 239] one first factors A = QR where Q is an $(n+m) \times m$ matrix with orthonormal columns and R is an $m \times m$ right triangular matrix. Then $x = R^{-1}Q^T b = R^{-1}Q^T \begin{pmatrix} y \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$ so that

$$\hat{y}^* = K_1^* x = K_1^* R^{-1} Q^T b = K_1^* R^{-1} Q^T \begin{pmatrix} y \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

With the above algorithm \hat{y}^* can still be solved quickly. The flop count for solving this new equation is $O(nm^2)$.

We will refer to the SR method using the QR factorization as the SRQR method.

8 Numerical Stability

8.1 Squaring the condition number

Consider the subset of regressor method without QR (SR), the subset of regressor method with QR (SRQR) and the V formulation (V). They all provide a solution to

$$\min ||Ax - b|$$

where $A = \begin{pmatrix} K_1 \\ \lambda V_{11}^T \end{pmatrix}$ and let $b = \begin{pmatrix} y \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$, where 0 is an $m \times 1$ zero vector. Here A is an $(n+m) \times m$ matrix and b is a $(n+m) \times 1$ vector.

SR:
$$x = [\lambda^2 K_{11} + K_1^T K_1]^{-1} K_1^T y$$

SRQR: $x = R^{-1} Q^T \begin{pmatrix} y \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$
V: $x = V_{11}^{-T} (\lambda^2 I + V^T V)^{-1} V^T y$.

Here A = QR where Q is a $(m + n) \times m$ matrix with orthonormal columns and R is a $m \times m$ right triangular matrix. Also $K_1 = VV_{11}^T$ and $K_{11} = V_{11}V_{11}^T$ where V is an $n \times m$ matrix and the $m \times m$ matrix V_{11} is the first m rows of V.

The SR formula is just the normal equation solution to the above least squares problem and the SRQR formula is the QR solution. As indicated in [Golub and Van Loan, 1996, p. 244-245] there is potential for numerical instability in using normal equations (since the error growth is always governed by the square of the condition number of A) whereas as use of the QR factorization is numerically stable. Here the phrase "numerical stability" is used to indicate that the algorithm produces a calculated answer that is close to the accuracy of the answer permitted by the condition number of the problem (see [Golub and Van Loan]). Therefore we should expect that the SRQR formulation will produce more accurate results than the SR formulation.

To consider the V formulation we will begin by considering the special case where $\lambda = 0$ and later consider the more general case. In the case that $\lambda = 0$ we have:

V:
$$x = V_{11}^{-T} (V^T V)^{-1} V^T y.$$

where $K_1 = VV_{11}^T$. There is a potential concern in using this equation since to construct x the linear system of equations

$$(V^T V)z = V^T y$$

must be solved. Forming $V^T V$ squares the condition number of V which, potentially could lead to the introduction of undesirable computer arithmetic errors. However we will argue that the matrix $B = V^T V$ is diagonally equivalent to matrix that, in practice, is well conditioned and that this will limit the growth of computer arithmetic errors. Now V is formed by a partial Cholesky factorization of the symmetric semi definite (SSD) matrix K. If pivoting is included in the partial Cholesky factorization of the SSD matrix it follows, for each $i = 1, \ldots, m$, that the i^{th} diagonal entry is at least as large in magnitude as any off diagonal entry in row i or column i [Trefethen, 1996, p. 176]. From properties of the Cholesky factorization it then follows that the lower trapezoidal matrix V has the property that, for each $i = 1, \ldots, m$, the i^{th} diagonal entry in V is at least as large in magnitude as any entry in column i. Therefore we can write V as V = WD where D is an $m \times m$ diagonal matrix and W is an $n \times m$ lower trapezoidal matrix with all entries one or less in magnitude and with ones on the diagonal. Indeed this matrix W is identical to the lower trapezoidal matrix produced if Gaussian elimination with partial pivoting will not pivot any entries). However it is known [Trefethen, 1997, p. 169] that, in practice, the lower trapezoidal matrices produced by Gaussian elimination with partial pivoting with partial pivoting are well conditioned.

Thus V is a diagonal rescaling of a well conditioned matrix W. Now it follows that we can write $V = WD_1D_2$ where the entries of the diagonal matrix D_1 are between 1 and 2 and where entries in D_2 are exact powers of 2. Since W is well conditioned then so is $U = WD_1$ (since $cond(WD_1) \leq cond(W)cond(D_1) \leq$ $2 \ cond(W)$). Now note, since V^TV is symmetric positive definite, that algorithms for solving $V^TVz = V^Ty$ do not require pivoting. However, in this case, scaling V^TV by exact powers of two does not effect the numerical stability of the solution z to $V^TVz = V^Ty$ [Forsythe and Moler, 1967, pp. 37-46]. Therefore the growth of computer arithmetic errors in solving $V^TVz = V^Ty$ is indicated by the condition number of U^TU (the rescaling of V^TV by exact powers of two). However since U has a modest condition number (since it is well conditioned in practice) so does U^TU (since its condition number is the square of the condition number of U).

The conclusion from the above argument is that we do not square the condition number of a ill-conditioned matrix in the V formulation and that we expect that this will limit the error growth in using the V formulation.

To consider the case that $\lambda \neq 0$ we note that in this case the condition number of $B = (\lambda^2 I + V^T V)$ will be important in solving

$$(\lambda^2 I + V^T V)z = V^T y.$$

However we have

Theorem 1 For any $\lambda \geq 0$, $cond(\lambda^2 I + V^T V) \leq cond(V^T V)$.

Proof. If $V^T V$ has eigenvalues $\alpha_1 \geq \alpha_2 \geq \ldots \geq \alpha_m \geq 0$ then the eigenvalues of $(\lambda^2 I + V^T V)$ are $(\lambda^2 + \alpha_i)$, $i = 1, \ldots, m$. Therefore $cond(V^T V) = \alpha_1/\alpha_m$ and $cond(\lambda^2 I + V^T V) = (\alpha_1 + \lambda^2)/(\alpha_m + \lambda^2)$. However it follows easily that $\alpha_1/\alpha_m \geq (\alpha_1 + \lambda^2)/(\alpha_m + \lambda^2)$.

Since $cond(\lambda^2 I + V^T V) \leq cond(V^T V)$ we expect that solving $(\lambda^2 I + V^T V)z = V^T y$ with $\lambda \neq 0$ will be more accurate than solving this equation with $\lambda = 0$.

Since we have argued that the error growth in solving this equation for $\lambda = 0$ should be limited we expect that this should also be true when $\lambda \neq 0$.

In summary, the above argument indicate that the SRQR and V formulations should have better numerical stability properties than the SR formulation. This will be supported by the numerical experiments that we present later.

We should add that the SR formulation has the advantage that it can be more efficient and require less memory than the other approaches. We will see this in our later experiments and also see that the V formulation can also be quicker and require less memory than the SRQR method.

8.2 Pivoting

When using the SRQR formulation we solved the least squares problem

$$\min ||Ax - b||$$

using the QR factorization. Although the SRQR formulation should have improved accuracy compared to the SR formulation, the accuracy of the solution to min ||Ax - b|| still depends on the the condition number of A (see [Golub and Van Loan, 1996, p. 236-245] for details). Therefore it may be useful to try to control the condition number of $A = \begin{pmatrix} K_1 \\ \lambda V_{11}^T \end{pmatrix}$.

Also in the V formulation after one solves for z in $(\lambda^2 I + V^T V)z = V^T y$ to calculate x one must solve

$$V_{11}x = z.$$

Therefore the condition number of V_{11} will be a factor in the accuracy of the calculated x. We did not include this in our earlier analysis.

For the above reasons we would like to limit the condition numbers of A and V_{11} . These condition numbers can be affected by the ordering of the columns of the covariance matrix K. For example consider the simple 3 by 3 SSD matrix

$$K = \left(\begin{array}{rrrr} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{array} \right).$$

If we consider a rank two approximation to K, without reordering the columns and rows of K, then it follows easily that

$$V_{11} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
$$K_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
$$A = \begin{pmatrix} K_1 \\ \lambda V_{11} \end{pmatrix}.$$

and

Therefore in this case V_{11} , K_1 and A are all exactly singular and therefore have condition numbers $= \infty$. Therefore an algorithm which used the first two columns of K, ignoring this singularity, would fail.

Now consider a reordering of K, switching the second and third rows and columns. For \tilde{K} , the reordered K we have

$$\tilde{K} = \left(\begin{array}{rrr} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{array} \right)$$

If we consider a rank two approximation to \tilde{K} then it follows easily that

$$\tilde{V}_{11} = \left(\begin{array}{cc} 1 & 0\\ 0 & 1 \end{array}\right)$$
$$\tilde{K}_1 = \left(\begin{array}{cc} 1 & 0\\ 0 & 1\\ 0 & 0 \end{array}\right)$$

and

$$\tilde{A} = \left(\begin{array}{c} \tilde{K}_1\\ \lambda \tilde{V}_{11} \end{array}\right).$$

After reordering the new matrices \tilde{V}_{11} , \tilde{K}_1 and \tilde{A} are well conditioned. For example $cond(\tilde{V}_{11}) = cond(\tilde{K}_1) = 1$.

As mentioned in Section 5.5 the partial Cholesky factorization with pivoting can be used to reorder the columns of K in a suitable manner.

8.3 Related methods

The V formulation is related to a general least squares algorithm due to Peters and Wilkinson [Bjork, 1996, pp. 73-76]. Also the formulas in [Wahba, 1990, p. 136] are related to to our V formulation formulas. The formulas in [Wahba, 1990, p. 136] were used to develop practical techniques for the computations related to generalized cross validation.

9 Choice of Rank

In using low rank approximation the choice of rank will affect the accuracy of the approximation. It may be impractical to repeat the computations for a variety of different ranks and is useful to have techniques to facilitate determination of the accuracy of a variety of low rank approximations.

It is well known that there are efficient techniques to remove columns (downdate) and add columns (update) in solving general least squares problems [Bjork, 1996, pp. 127-152]. These techniques can be adapted to calculations for all of our low rank approximation techniques (V, VQ, SRQR). For example one can calculate the solution for a rank m low rank approximation and use these techniques to calculate the rmse (root mean square errors) of the approximations for low rank approximation for all ranks k, k = 1, ..., m. This can be implemented efficiently and require only a small additional amount of computing time. We have included this option in our code.

10 Optimization of Hyperparameters

The hyperparameters for any particular covariance function K may be optimized by minimizing the output of a function ϕ which takes as input a vector of hyperparameters θ_0 and outputs \hat{y}_K^* , the root mean square error of the approximation with respect to K. We used two available MATLAB functions, fminsearch.m and minimize.m, to accomplish this and find a good value of θ to use.

10.1 Nelder-Mead Simplex Minimization

The standard MATLAB function fminsearch uses an initial estimate to minimize a multi-variable function, which is known as unconstrained nonlinear optimization. The algorithm used by fminsearch is the Nelder-Mead simplex[Nelder and Mead, 1965] search method, which does not make use of gradients. This method becomes extremely slow as the number of hyperparameters increases, but it can output the true optimum values but it is possible for fminsearch.m to output a local minimum.

10.2 Marginal Likelihood and Minimize

Marginal likelihood $p(y|X, \theta)$ is the probability of observing a set of redshift measurements in y given photometric filter observations X and a series of hyperparameters, stored as a vector θ . To better predict the values of redshifts y, one can set X and y as fixed constants whose values are determined by previously-observed training data sets and maximize the marginal likelihood function, setting θ as a variable. An "optimal" set of hyperparameters can then be found. One can alternatively determine optimal hyperparameters by maximizing the natural logarithm of the likelihood function, which according to [Rasmussen and Williams, 2006, p. 113] is:

$$\log p(y|X,\theta) = -\frac{1}{2}y^{\top}A^{-1}y - \frac{1}{2}\log\det(A) - \frac{n}{2}\log 2\pi$$

We utilize minimize.m, a Matlab program that minimizes a multivariate differentiable function provided by Rasmussen [2006], to minimize the negative logarithm of the marginal likelihood function—an equivalent procedure to the maximization of the original marginal likelihood function—and thus determine optimal hyperparameters given each of the covariance functions under consideration. Computer memory issues have limited the minimization process to 2000 data training points in X and y.

10.3 Optimization Method

The speed of minimize.m allowed us to use it to calculate good values for the vector of hyperparameters θ for each method and covariance matrix at our disposal. The vector θ was used to compare the ability of different method/covariance matrix combinations to predict y^* . The function fminsearch.m can then be used with the combinations which seem to best predict y^* in order to attempt to improve the accuracy. However, the new results found with fminsearch did not constitute a significant improvement.

We should note that minimize is not tailored to any of the low rank approximation algorithms. To choose the hyperparameters using minimize one must selected a subset of the data (for example 500 galaxies). Minimize then uses the traditional Gaussian process formula in it optimization calculations. This procedure was followed in the examples presented in [Rasmussen and Williams, 2006, p. 182-184]. We also followed this procedure. Although it might be of interest to develop a method for selecting hyperparameters that is tailored to low rank approximations we did not do so in this project.

With fminsearch there is the danger of overfitting since fminsearch, as we used it, makes use of y^* . Our hypothesis was that the dataset of 180,045 inputs was sufficiently large to ensure that overfitting would not result in significantly different results for new datasets. This hypothesis was confirmed by splitting y^* into two smaller datasets indexed by I_1 and I_2 , where I_1 and I_2 are distinct indexes containing 10, 114 numbers and 10, 115 numbers respectively (recall that y^* contains 20, 229 elements total). We used fminsearch to find optimized hyperparameters, θ_{I_1} and θ_{I_2} , corresponding to $y^*(I_1)$ and $y^*(I_2)$, respectively. The number $|\theta_{I_1} - \theta_{I_2}|$, if large enough, is clear evidence of overfitting in our optimization. However, in our case $|\theta_{I_1} - \theta_{I_2}|$ was not large enough to be significant in terms of our computations (on the order of 10^{-3} or 10^{-4} in each case), especially with regard to the V formulation and V formulation with QR factorization methods, which are relatively independent of the hyperparameters chosen.

Our calculations with covariance functions made use of the covariance functions that are included with the software associated with [Rasmussen and Williams, 2006]. The hyperparameters that we calculated include λ and other parameters that are detailed in Rasmussen and Williams software. We refer the reader to http://www.gaussianprocess.org/gpml/code/matlab/doc/ for a detailed definition of the hyperparameters. Some of Rasmussen and Williams' covariance functions came with two versions. The ARD (for automatic relevance determination) version had more hyperparameters the the simpler versions. Also Rasmussen and Williams find it convenient to use the logarithm of hyperparameters as input to there routines. Below is a list of the logarithms (base e) of the hyperparameters used in our calculations. The are three sets: the first set determined by using minimize with 500 galaxies, the second determined by using minimize with 2000 galaxies.

Most of the runs reported later were done using the first set of hyperparameters below. For the algorithms that are numerically stable (gprSRPP1, gprSRPP1b, gprSRPP2, gprSRPP3, and gprSRPP4 described in the Appendix) we did not find a significant change in the accuracy of our results if we we used the other sets of hyperparameters. However, we should note that for gprSRPP the choice of hyperparameters can be more important. For example gprSRPP often exhibits numerical instability when using the hyperparameters in the first set below (selected by using the minimize function with 500 galaxies). However, the numerical stability of gprSRPP appears to be improved when using the other sets of hyperparameters.

Covariance Matrix		$\log \theta_1$	$\log \theta_2$	$\log \theta_3$	$\log \theta_4$	$\log \theta_5$
Rational	Quadratic ARD	1.2622	0.7822	1.3818	1.6949	2.0585
Rational	Quadratic	0.9275	-1.0322	3.1650	-3.8940	
Squared	Exponential ARD	0.9828	0.4503	1.0168	1.2166	1.4851
Squared	Exponential	0.9144	-1.0045	-3.8963		
Matern	3	2.9316	0.3722	-3.9180		
Matern	5	1.7937	-0.4499	-3.8965		
Neural N	et	-1.1236	0.0033	-3.9939		
Polynom	ial, $r = 2$	-5.2931	-11.4373	-3.9051		
Polynomial, $r = 3$		0.0890	-5.0957	-3.8984		
(
	Covariance Matrix		$\log \theta_6$	$\log \theta_7$	$\log \theta_8$	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic	c ARD	$\frac{\log \theta_6}{-0.3107}$	$\frac{\log \theta_7}{1.7217}$	$\frac{\log \theta_8}{-3.8937}$	
,	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic Rational Quadratic	e ARD	$\frac{\log \theta_6}{-0.3107}$	$\frac{\log \theta_7}{1.7217}$	$\frac{\log \theta_8}{-3.8937}$	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic Rational Quadratic Squared Exponent:	c ARD c ial ARD	$\frac{\log \theta_6}{-0.3107}$ -0.8526	$log \theta_7$ 1.7217 -3.9216	$\frac{\log \theta_8}{-3.8937}$	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic Rational Quadratic Squared Exponent Squared Exponent	c ARD c ial ARD ial	$\frac{\log \theta_6}{-0.3107}$ -0.8526	$\log \theta_7$ 1.7217 -3.9216	$\log \theta_8$ -3.8937	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic Rational Quadratic Squared Exponent Squared Exponent Matern 3	c ARD c ial ARD ial	$\frac{\log \theta_6}{-0.3107}$ -0.8526	$\log \theta_7$ 1.7217 -3.9216	<u>log θ8</u> -3.8937	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic Rational Quadratic Squared Exponent: Squared Exponent: Matern 3 Matern 5	e ARD e ial ARD ial	$\log \theta_{6}$ -0.3107 -0.8526	$\log \theta_7$ 1.7217 -3.9216	log θ ₈ -3.8937	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic Rational Quadratic Squared Exponent Squared Exponent Matern 3 Matern 5 Neural Net	c ARD c ial ARD ial	$\log \theta_{6}$ -0.3107 -0.8526	$log \theta_7$ 1.7217 -3.9216	log θ ₈ -3.8937	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic Rational Quadratic Squared Exponent: Squared Exponent: Matern 3 Matern 5 Neural Net Polynomial, r = 2	c ARD c ial ARD ial	$\log \theta_6$ -0.3107 -0.8526	log θ ₇ 1.7217 -3.9216 -	log θ ₈ -3.8937	

Hyperparameters: calculated using 500 galaxies

Hyperparameters: calculated using 1000 galaxies

Covariance Matrix	$\log \theta_1$	la	$\log \theta_2$]	$\log \theta_3$	$\log \theta_4$	$\log \theta_5$
Rational Quadratic ARD	0.8850	0	.4836		1.0141	1.4115	1.8591
Rational Quadratic	1.0946	-0.9851		0.2097		-3.9430	
Squared Exponential ARD	0.5588	0.1978		0.8059		1.1540	1.4546
Squared Exponential	0.6896	-1	1.3313	-3.9473			
Matern 3	2.6163	-(0.0748	-3.9601			
Matern 5	1.5403	-(0.8202	-	-3.9476		
Neural Net	-2.9613	-(0.5618	-	-4.1775		
Polynomial, $r = 2$	-5.5591	-1	-11.4599		-3.9182		
Polynomial, $r = 3$	-1.3607	-7.7182		-3.9218			
Covariance Matrix			$\log \theta_6$		$\log \theta_7$	$\log \theta_8$	
Rational Quadratic A	RD 1.859	91	-0.9770)	1.2229	-3.9560)
Rational Quadratic							
Squared Exponential	ARD		-1.3919		-3.9496		
Squared Exponential							
Matern 3							
Matern 5							
Neural Net							
Polynomial, $r = 2$							
Polynomial, $r = 3$							

Hyperparameters: calculated using 2000 galaxies

Covariance Matrix		$\log \theta_1$	$\log \theta_2$	$\log \theta_3$	$\log \theta_4$	$\log \theta_5$
Rationa	al Quadratic ARD	0.3942	0.4083	0.6969	1.0122	1.3051
Rationa	al Quadratic	0.7061	-0.9527	0.1628	-3.9692	
Squaree	d Exponential ARD	0.1247	0.2648	0.6504	0.9302	0.9864
Squaree	d Exponential	0.2725	-1.3061	-3.9765		
Matern	3	1.8813	-0.6291	-3.9842		
Matern	5	1.1055	-0.9277	-3.9724		
Neural 1	Net	-2.8870	-0.5853	-4.1261		
Polynon	nial, $r = 2$	-3.7483	-8.3263	-3.8932		
Polynon	nial, $r = 3$	0.6935	-0.4289	-3.9343		
	Covariance Matrix		$\log \theta_6$	$\log \theta_7$	$\log \theta_8$	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic	ARD	$\frac{\log \theta_6}{-1.0845}$	$\frac{\log \theta_7}{0.8351}$	$\frac{\log \theta_8}{-3.9720}$	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic Rational Quadratic	ARD	$\frac{\log \theta_6}{-1.0845}$	$\frac{\log \theta_7}{0.8351}$	$\frac{\log \theta_8}{-3.9720}$	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic Rational Quadratic Squared Exponenti	al ARD	$\frac{\log \theta_6}{-1.0845}$ -1.2208	$\frac{\log \theta_7}{0.8351}$ -3.9639	$\frac{\log \theta_8}{-3.9720}$	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic Rational Quadratic Squared Exponenti Squared Exponenti	al ARD	$\log \theta_{6}$ -1.0845 -1.2208	$\frac{\log \theta_7}{0.8351}$ -3.9639	$\log \theta_8$ -3.9720	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic Rational Quadratic Squared Exponenti Squared Exponenti Matern 3	al ARD	$log \theta_6$ -1.0845 -1.2208	$log \theta_7$ 0.8351 -3.9639	$\frac{\log \theta_8}{-3.9720}$	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic Rational Quadratic Squared Exponenti Squared Exponenti Matern 3 Matern 5	al ARD	$log \theta_6$ -1.0845 -1.2208	$\log \theta_7$ 0.8351 -3.9639	$\frac{\log \theta_8}{-3.9720}$	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic Rational Quadratic Squared Exponenti Squared Exponenti Matern 3 Matern 5 Neural Net	al ARD al ARD	$\frac{\log \theta_6}{-1.0845}$	$\frac{\log \theta_7}{0.8351}$ -3.9639	log θ ₈ -3.9720	
	Covariance Matrix Rational Quadratic Rational Quadratic Squared Exponenti Squared Exponenti Matern 3 Matern 5 Neural Net Polynomial, r = 2	al ARD al ARD al	log θ ₆ -1.0845 -1.2208	log θ ₇ 0.8351 -3.9639	log θ ₈ -3.9720	

11 Timings

The tic toc commands in MATLAB were used to time different methods under the same conditions. The times shown in the table below represent the amount of time it took to calculate \hat{y}^* , the predicted redshift. (Note that the routines described in the appendix can also be used to calculate estimated variances. The timings below are only the times for calculating the predicted redshifts and do not include times to calculate the variances.) In terms of speed, the methods used this semester were at least as good as those from last semester. The following table lists the computing times when using the quadratic covariance function with rank = 21 and three different subsets of the entire dataset of 180045 galaxies :

Computing times for the quadratic covariance function with rank = 21

$\begin{tabular}{lllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	1000	10,000	180,045
V Formulation (with pivoting)	0.1410	0.2340	4.3280
V Formulation (no pivoting)	0.2340	0.1560	1.5000
V Formulation (with pivoting) using QR	0.5930	0.1560	2.0470
Reduced Rank with Cholesky	0.5620	0.2650	4.5940
Reduced Rank	0.0940	0.1570	1.5470
Cholesky Update with Partial Cholesky	0.3120	0.4690	10.2810
Cholesky Update with QR Factorization	0.1250	0.3440	6.5460
Subset of Regressors (no pivoting)	0.0150	0.0460	0.2660
Subset of Reg. (no pivoting) using QR	0.0470	0.2500	5.1250
Subset of Regressors (with pivoting)	0.0780	0.2500	4.3750
Conjugate Gradient with Partial Cholesky	0.7030	0.8440	21.3600
Conjugate Gradient	0.1410	0.6720	14.1090
Gibb's Sampler	241.5460	232.1250	232.5150

Using results in the above table we can picture several of the methods (SR and V) introduced in this semester's project with several of the methods used in the first semester's portion of the project (RR- reduced rank, CU - Cholesky update, CG - conjugate gradient). This is shown in Figure 1.

Note that the SR and V method are faster than the methods (RR, CU and CG) used in the first part of this project. The times of the V method and the RR method are close but it should be added that the RR method can be less accurate than the V method.

We have done additional timings that compare the SR, V method without pivoting, SRQR, and the V method with pivoting (using the column and row order determined by the partial Cholesky factorization with pivoting). These results are shown in Figures 2 and 3. In the results reported in these figures and



Figure 1: Times of two methods used in the current semester and three methods used in the previous semester.

in later sections for the SR, V method without pivoting, and SRQR method we left the column and row ordering of the covariance matrix unchanged (no pivoting). Also in all our results reported below and in later sections "V method" will refer to the V method with pivoting, unless we explicitly indicate no pivoting. Also the "VQ method" will refer to the using the QR factorization in the V method (see Section 6.2) with pivoting. In some cases we also did timings of the result of calculating the RMSE errors for all low rank approximations less than a specified rank. In the graphs we have used "history" to indicate these calculations. These calculations were done using the neural network covariance function and with a rank of 100 and also with a rank of 1000.

We see from these plots that the extra computations involved in calculating the RMSE errors for all lower order approximations is small compared to the time for the initial calculations in computing the low order approximation. We also see that the SR method is the fastest, the V method without pivoting is next fastest and this is followed by the SRQR method. The V method with pivoting is slowest.

We should add that part of the reason that the V method with pivoting is slower is that Matlab does not have a built in routine for the Cholesky factorization with pivoting. We therefore wrote the code to do this using Matlab's interpreted code which is slower than compiled code. Although we did not do so, it is possible that one could write this code in a compilable language like Fortran or C (and then use Matlab's MEX utility). Such code would significantly



Figure 2: Comparision of the times of four methods for the neural network covariance function with rank = 100

reduce the run times for the V method with pivoting.

12 Accuracy and Stability

12.1 Bootstrap resampling results

One possible way to minimize the error in our prediction is to simply use the entire training dataset of 180,045 broadband measurements to train each of our methods to predict future redshifts given a separate set of broadband "testing" points. A limitation of this approach is that essentially only one sample is available from which to gauge the accuracy of our methods in the general case. It may be the case that if different training data were introduced, the result would be quite different. Although we have a limited set of data, somehow we want to determine how the method will respond to new sets of data.

Given the size of our training dataset, it is reasonable to assume that it is a representative sample of the galaxies in the known universe, so that the galaxies with the various properties contained in the dataset occur in the universe at approximately the same frequency. If this hypothesis is correct, then a statistical inference technique called bootstrap resampling may be employed. Bootstrap resampling takes the data that we have as the total known "population," from which we can randomly sample to generate new training datasets. The standard approach to bootstrap resampling is to sample with replacement. If the size of the sample is less than the size of the training set one could also use resampling without replacement. Using each of these bootstrap samples, all of size 180,045, we can test our methods by fitting a prediction model, and compare the errors between the predictions and the actual redshifts. In this way



Figure 3: Comparision of the times of four methods for the neural network covariance function with rank = 1000

we no longer rest all of our inferences on a single result for each method; instead we have a range of values, similar to the situation of having multiple datasets from which to choose. The bootstrap method is implemented as follows.

With each method, we generate a random sample of galaxy broadband measurements and corresponding redshifts from the entire 180,045 dataset, X; each sample is of size 180,045 and we adhere to the property of traditional bootstrapping of replacement, in which a galaxy can be selected more than once for a sample. We then run the model on a separate testing dataset, which we call X^* , to predict the corresponding redshifts of each galaxy. These redshift predictions generated by the model are then compared to the actual observed redshifts y^* by calculating the root mean square error (RMSE) $||y^* - \hat{y}^*||/\sqrt{p}$ where the norm is the usual Euclidean norm and p is the number of entries in y^* and \hat{y}^* . For each selected algorithm and covariance function we repeat the above process 100 times, choosing a different random sample from X for each of the 100 repetitions.

Figures 4-7 show the results of the 100 bootstrap runs of both the V Formulation and Subset of Regressors method using several different covariance functions. The covariance function which performed best in these trials was the neural network covariance function. The 100 model runs are ordered from low to high according to RMSE. While the SR method matches the V method with QR factorization (the VQ method) in terms of accuracy for the best 40 runs, the second half of the runs produced steadily worse errors. We attribute this lack of stability to computer arithmetic issues inherent in the SR method. For the neural network covariance function, due to the instability of the SR method, its RMSE error is driven up to .0267. The V Formulation method is shown to be both stable and accurate. For the neural network covariance function the RMSE error equal to .0215 with the V method and the variation over individual samples is less than .001. The covariance function which performed best with all methods was the Neural Net covariance function, as shown in figure 7.

Comparing the bootstrap accuracy results of the SR and V methods with methods explored in the first semester of the project [Cayco, So, et. al., 2007] such as Cholesky Update and Conjugate Gradient (figure 8), we find that the V Formulation provides an absolute improvement in both accuracy and stability. The subset of regressors method is lacking in both accuracy and stability, especially when the covariance matrix used is of low rank. The quadratic kernel, for example, is of rank 21, and the SR method performs badly with the quadratic kernel as is clearly indicated in figure 8. However, when a larger rank is used such as a low rank approximation of the Neural Network covariance function with m = 100, the accuracy and numerical stability is greatly improved as in figures 4-7.



Figure 4: Bootstrap resampling with the Rational Quadratic covariance functions, rank = 100.



Figure 5: Bootstrap resampling with Squared Exponential covariance functions, rank = 100.



Figure 6: Bootstrap resampling with Matern class covariance functions, rank = 100.



Figure 7: Bootstrap resampling with the Neural Net and Quadratic covariance functions, rank = 100.



Figure 8: Bootstrap resampling for various other methods with the Quadratic kernel, rank = 100. The following notation is used in the figure – VF: V Formulation, VQ: V Formulation with QR Decomposition, SR: Subset of Regressors, RR: Reduced Rank, CU: Cholesky Update, CG: Conjugate Gradient

The most accurate covariance function in Figures 4-7 was the neural network covariance function. The graph in Figure 8 provides more detail for this covariance function using the SR and V method with rank = 100. For comparison we also include in Figure 9 the result of the V method using the quadratic covariance function with rank = 21 (the mathematical rank of the quadratic covariance function is 21). Note that the graph clearly indicates that the inaccuracy of the SR method approximately 80 of the 100 samples and also indicates that the neural network kernel is more accurate than the quadratic kernel.



Figure 9: Bootstrap resampling for neural network kernel, rank =100, with the SR and V methods, and the Quadratic kernel, rank = 21, V method.

12.2 The choice of rank

As mentioned in Section 9 and Section 11 we can calculate the RMSE errors corresponding to all lower rank approximations with a modest amount of extra effort. This can be used to illustrate the effect of varying the rank of the low rank approximation. For example we can do bootstrap resampling with a low rank approximation with rank m = 1000 and also obtain the result of bootstrap resampling with any lower rank. This is pictured in Figure 10.



Figure 10: Bootstrap resampling with the neural network covariance function and ranks 100, 200, 500 and 1000 and, for comparison, the SR method with rank 500.

We can also use these calculations to plot the median rmse error versus rank. This is pictured in Figure 11.

For the neural network covariance function the above results indicate that



Figure 11: The median rmse error versus rank.

the approximations become significantly more accurate as the ranks increase from 100 to 200 and to 500, but that the improvement in accuracy is small for ranks larger than 500. Also note that Figure 10 again indicates the potential instability of the SR approach.

We should note that due to memory limitations with our rank = 1000 computations, we reduced the training set size to 36009 for the above runs. Also note that in the above runs we used bootstrap resampling without replacement.

12.3 The effect of pivoting

Figure 12 compares the result of using the V method without pivoting and the V method with pivoting:



Figure 12: Comparison of the V method without pivoting and the V method with pivoting with the neural network covariance function and ranks of 100, 200 and 1000.

These results suggest that, for the redshift data, the effect of pivoting is

relatively small. The effect of pivoting is less than one percent in the results pictured in Figure 12. When using rank 100 low rank approximations the predictions are slightly worse with pivoting. On the other hand for the rank 1000 approximations the predictions are slightly better when pivoting is included. The reason for result like those pictured in Figure 12 deserves further study.

12.4 The choice of the testing set size

The training set for the redshift calculations is large – it consists of more than 180000 galaxies. Is all this data necessary to develop a good model?

We can explore this by repeating calculation using training sets of various sizes. The results of this calculation is summarized in the Figure 13.



Figure 13: The effect of varying the training set size.

This figure suggests that the entire data set is not needed to get good approximations. Indeed after the training set size is approximately 36000 (20 % of 180045) the is little or no improvement in the accuracy of the approximation as the training set size is increased. Indeed, the accuracy of the predictions decreases a small amount as the size of the training set is increased beyond a minimum point for each rank pictured. Potentially this could be related to selection of hyperparameters, which, as discussed in Section 10, were selected using a small (500 for most of our runs) subset of the data. This topic also deserves further investigation.

12.5 Comparison with Traditional Method

Although it is not practical to use the traditional Gaussian processes method with all of the available training data, it is possible with a small subset of the training data. In the following graph, 4000 of the 180,045 rows of X were selected randomly without replacement to form X(I) for some index I. The equation $\hat{y}^* = K^* (\lambda^2 I + K)^{-1} y$ was then used with K being the covariance matrix of X(I). This process was repeated 100 times with different random indices (figure 14).



Figure 14: Bootstrap resampling (without replacement) with training sets consisting of 4000 galaxies.

A subset of 4000 inputs is the practical limit given the available resources. With 4000 galaxies the accuracy is worse than that of the V Formulation with low rank approximations of ranks 200, 500 or 1000 (see figure 10). We can also redo the computations for training set sizes of less than 4000 galaxies to obtain the results in figure 15.



Figure 15: Error versus training set size. As the training set increases in size, the RMS seems to converge to 0.021.

However, this is not to say that the traditional method does not show any promise. It is not necessary to choose the training set randomly, as was done in the tests graphed below. There may be a way to choose a particular training set which is ideal in some way, and in that case the traditional method (or the V formulation with dramatically increased rank) may be more effective. One possible way to do this is to use the partial Cholesky decomposition to find an index of X which places the most linearly independent rows first. Unfortunately, the practical limit on the partial Cholesky decomposition on a $180,045 \times 5$ matrix is only m = 1000 or so, and so the effectiveness of this method may not currently be tested.

12.6 Comparison with alternate approaches

In [Way and Srivastava, 2006] redshift prediction are made with a variety of traditional and novel approaches. These approaches include traditional linear regression, traditional quadratic regression, artificial neural networks, an E-model approach and Gaussian processes using the quadratic kernel. See [Way and Srivastava, 2006] for details. In figure 16 we compare the results of our Gaussian process calculations with their results. The results labeled GP-V are our results using the neural network covariance function with rank 1000 using the V method with pivoting (and without using a QR factorization). The other results pictured are obtained from [Way and Srivastava, 2006]



Figure 16: Comparison of a variety of methods of redshift prediction.

The primary conclusion from this figure is that our results are competitive with the best known alternative results.

13 Outliers

Removing outliers from the testing matrix X^* may allow us to significantly lower the root mean square error of our prediction. Outliers may be calculated by sorting the vector $y^* - \hat{y}^*$. The graphs of $y^* - \hat{y}^*$ so far indicate that there is a set of outliers which is constant relative to choice of method and kernel. In other words, it is so far evidenced that there is a set of outliers common to the general method of approximating y^* as a Gaussian Process. The sorted graphs indicate that a significant set of outliers exist for each method and each covariance function. In fact, if 10 percent of the outliers are removed from the testing data, the RMS error on the remaining points drops to nearly 0.016. It cannot be concluded from the sorted graphs that the set of outliers is invariant with respect to choice of covariance function or method. However, the unsorted graphs do indicate that the outliers are a common set of points regardless of which covariance function is chosen and which method is used. This is because the "spikes" in these graphs tend to overlap.



Figure 17: Graph which shows the presence of outliers.



Figure 18: Graph which shows the distribution of outliers.

13.1 Characterizing Outliers

Given the hypothesis that there is a constant set of outliers, they still may not be discarded unless they can be characterized, so that all inputs sharing a particular characteristic may be removed from the testing set. Let I be a vector corresponding to the index of the sorted $y^* - \hat{y}^*$ vector, with \hat{y}^* corresponding to the Neural Net covariance matrix and V-formulation with QR factorization. The input columns of the testing data corresponding to u, g, r, i,z were each sorted by the index I, meaning that the outliers should correspond to the first and last thousand entries or so of each of these resorted columns. However, examining the columns one at a time does not reveal any pattern. It is possible that some sort of multivariate correlation analysis would be able to detect a more complicated pattern among these columns. Similarly, \hat{y}^* was resorted by the index I, and no pattern was readily apparent. This data can also be included in a more in-depth analysis. One approach that might help is to block groups of galaxies. It is also possible to view the characterization of outliers as a classification problem, and this idea is addressed later in this section.



Figure 19: Columns of X^* , y^* and \hat{y}^* for the testing set.

However, if the inputs of these graphs are blocked together, and the output is taken to be the norm of these blocks, then a pattern begins to emerge.



Figure 20: Columns of X^* , y^* and \hat{y}^* for the testing set in blocks of 20.

A slight U-shaped pattern appears in the columns of X^* . A linear correlation seems to exist in y^* , although this has limited usefulness since y^* is not available for characterization purposes.



Figure 21: Columns of X^* , y^* and \hat{y}^* for the testing set in blocks of 100.



A stronger pattern exists here, especially in columns 3, 4, and 5.

Figure 22: Columns of X^* , y^* and \hat{y}^* for the testing set in blocks of 505.

The norm of a the set of 505 entries which all correspond to the outliers in the fourth column of X^* , for example, is greater than 375 even if we take 20% of the set to be outliers. It may thus be reasonable to take this as a necessary condition for a set which contains only outliers. Moreover, it seems reasonable that for a set which contains a percentage α % of non-outliers, the norm must be at least $\frac{(1-\alpha)375+(\alpha)371.5}{2}$.

13.2 Classifying Outliers

Calculating the outliers of a testing set X^* can be viewed as a classification problem. In other words, given training data X and a vector \tilde{y} with the property that $\tilde{y}(i) = 1$ if x_i is an outlier, and $\tilde{y}(i) = 0$ if x_i is a non-outlier, and similarly with testing data X^* and \tilde{y}^* , calculate an approximation of \tilde{y}^* . This can be recast as a regression problem by taking $\tilde{y} = |y - \hat{y}|$, where \hat{y} is an approximation of y, and $\tilde{y}^* = |y^* - \hat{y}^*|$. To calculate \tilde{y} it is thus necessary to take a subset of the training data, and use one subset as training data to approximate another as testing data. This is equivalent to solving the classification problem, because it is the index of \tilde{y}^* that is used to define outliers and non-outliers. Therefore, the V Formulation can be used indirectly to classify the outliers. First, approximate \tilde{y}^* as γ . It then follows that the index of the sorted γ can be used to predict a set of outliers in X^* (those highest in the index), and after these have been removed the original regression problem may be solved. This results in a significant reduction in rms error if 10% of the data is removed, as shown in figure 13. This method may be further refined by recursively finding outliers in the approximated set of outliers, adding these back in, finding outliers in that set and taking them back out, and so on.



Figure 23: Bootstrap resampling with outliers removed.

14 Appendix - Code

Code implementing and illustrating the above ideas is available at www.math.sjsu.edu/~foster/camcos07/redshift.html.

The easiest way to get started using the code is to download and unzip the zip file from the site, start Matlab (7.0 or higher), move to the appropriate folder and type either "demo_bootstrap" or "demo_history" to run one of the demonstration files.

Code in the zip file is based on the code used in the text Gaussian Processes for Machine Learning by Rasmussen and Williams [Rasmussen and Williams, 2006] (www.gaussianprocess.org/gpml/). So that the demonstrations are self contained and do not require that the user download additional code, the zip file contains a few functions that are copied directly from Rasmussen and Williams' web site.

Note that a number of the functions (gprSRPP0, gprSRPP1, gprSRPP1b, gprSRPP2, gprSRPP3, and gprSRPP4) are written to be compatible, including usage and parameter lists, with Rasmussen and Williams function gprSRPP which does low rank approximation. In Rasmussen and Williams' code, examples and demonstrations any call to Rasmussen and William function gprSRPP can be replaced by a call to one of these functions. There are additional options available in our code that are not part of Rasmussen and Williams code. However one one does not need to use these.

Below we we briefly describe each of the files available from www.math.sjsu.edu/~foster/camcos07/redshift.html. Additional descriptions for the files are contained in the code.

Demonstration files:

Bootstrap \setminus accuracy demo: demo_bootstrap.m - demonstration program comparing the numerical stability and accuracy of various algorithms for Gaussian process regression algorithms using low rank approximation and illustrating bootstrap resampling.

History demo: demo.history.m - demonstration program illustrating a feature that allows efficient calculation of the accuracy of all low rank approximations less than or equal to a specified rank when using gprSRPP1. (This feature is also available in gprSRPP1b, gprSRPP2, gprSRPP3, and gprSRPP4.)

A data file:

redshift_data.mat – contains the training set data X and y and the testing set data Xtest and ytest for the redshift problem. Also the logarithms of hyperparameters listed in Section 10 are included in the structure loghyper.

Functions:

The SR method: gprSRPP0.m – Carries out approximate Gaussian process regression prediction using the subset of regressors (SR) or projected process approximation (PP) with the active set specified by the user. gprSRPP0 is a minor change from the gprSRPP code provided by Rasmussen and Williams. gprSRPP0 avoids repeating certain calculations.

The V Method without pivoting: gprSRPP1.m - Carries out approximate Gaussian process regression prediction using the subset of regressors (SR) or projected process approximation (PP) with the active set specified by the user. This version uses a variation of the Peters-Wilkinson approach for solving least squares problems to increase the numerical stability of the algorithm.

The V method without pivoting (implemented using partial Cholesky factorization without pivoting): gprSRPP1b.m - Carries out approximate Gaussian process regression prediction using the subset of regressors (SR) or projected process approximation (PP) with the active set specified by the user. This version uses a variation of the Peters-Wilkinson approach for solving least squares problems to increase the numerical stability of the algorithm. The version uses a partial Cholesky factorization without pivoting to factor the columns of the covariance matrix specified by the user. This code is slower than gprSRPP1 but requires less memory.

The V method with pivoting: gprSRPP2.m - Carries out approximate Gaussian process regression prediction using the subset of regressors (SR) or projected process approximation (PP) with the active set selected by a partial Cholesky factorization with pivoting. This version uses a variation of the Peters-Wilkinson approach for solving least squares problems (and partial Cholesky factorization with pivoting) to increase the numerical stability of the algorithm.

The SRQR method: gprSRPP3.m - Carries out approximate Gaussian process regression prediction using the subset of regressors (SR) or projected process approximation (PP) with the active set specified by the user. This version uses a QR factorization to increase the numerical stability of the algorithm.

The V method with QR factorization (VQ): gprSRPP4.m - Carries out approximate Gaussian process regression prediction using the subset of regressors (SR) or projected process approximation (PP) with the active set selected by a partial Cholesky decomposition with pivoting. This version uses a QR factorization (and partial Cholesky with pivoting) to increase the numerical stability of the algorithm.

Partial Cholesky: chol_part.m –This function does a partial Cholesky decomposition, with pivoting or optionally without pivoting, of the kernel matrix K defined by a covariance function that follows Rasmussen and Williams style for covariance functions.

Quadratic Covariance function: covQUADiso.m – Quadratic covariance function with isotropic distance measure. Written in the style of Rasmussen and Williams covariance functions.

Quadratic Covariance function for Automatic Relevance Determination: covQUADard.m – Quadratic covariance function with Automatic Relevance Determination (ARD) distance measure. Written in the style of Rasmussen and Williams covariance functions.

Cubic Covariance function: covCUBICiso.m – Cubic covariance function with isotropic distance measure. Written in the style of Rasmussen and Williams covariance functions.

Cubic Covariance function for Automatic Relevance Determination: covCUBICard.m – Cubic covariance function with Automatic Relevance Determination (ARD) distance measure. Written in the style of Rasmussen and Williams covariance functions.

Polynomial Covariance function: covPOLYiso.m – Polynomial covariance function with isotropic distance measure. Default degree is 4. Written in the style of Rasmussen and Williams covariance functions.

Polynomial Covariance function for Automatic Relevance Determination: covPOLYard.m – Polynomial covariance function with Automatic Relevance Determination (ARD) distance measure. Default degree is 4. Written in the style of Rasmussen and Williams covariance functions.

Some utilities:

sq_dist.m - a function to compute a matrix of all pairwise squared distances between two sets of vectors, stored in the columns of the two matrices, a (of size D by n) and b (of size D by m). If only a single argument is given or the second matrix is empty, the missing matrix is taken to be identical to the first. NOTE: This version of sq_dist calls a FORTRAN mex file and will be more efficient than the sq_dist.m file supplied with Rasmussen and Williams code.

sq_distf.dll - a dynamic link library file created by Matlab's mex utility. It is called by sq_dist.m. This utility works for Matlab 7.0, 7.1 and 7.2 but has not been successfully tested for Matlab 7.4.

15 References

A. Bjorck. Numerical Methods for Least Squares Problems. SIAM Press. Philadelphia. 1996.

Bem Cayco, Wasin So, Miranda Braselton, Kelley Cartwright, Michael Hurley, Maheen Khan, Miguel Rodriguez, David Shao, Jason Smith, Jimmy Ying, and Genti Zaimi. CAMCOS Project Fall 2006 Improved Linear Algebra Methods for Redshift Computation from Limited Spectrum Data Final Report. The report is at www.math.sjsu.edu/~foster/camcos07/redshift.html.

S. Geman and D. Geman. "Stochastic Relaxation, Gibbs Distributions, and the Bayesian Restoration of Image". IEEE Transactions on Pattern Analysis and Machine Intelligence, 6:721-741, 1984.

G. Golub and C. Van Loan. Matrix Computations, third edition. John Hopkins Press. Baltimore and London. 1996.

G. Forsythe and C. Moler. Computer Solutions of Linear Algebraic Systems. Prentice Hall, Englewood Cliffs, N. J., 1967.

Higham, N. J. "Accuracy and Stability of Numerical Algorithms Second Edition." Manchester, England. 2002.

Nelder, J. A. and Mead, R. "A Simplex Method for Function Minimization." Comput. J. 7, 308-313, 1965.

Rasmussen, Carl E. and Williams, Christopher K. I. "Gaussian Processes for Machine Learning." MIT Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts. 2006.

L. Trefethen and D. Bau. Numerical Linear Algebra. SIAM Press, Philadelphia. 1997.

G. Wahba, Spline Models for Observation Data, SIAM Press, Philadelphia, 1990.

Way, M.J. and Srivastava, A.N "Novel Methods for Predicting Photometric Redshifts from Broadband Data Using Virtual Sensors." The Astrophysical Journal. 647: 102:115, 2006 August 8.

REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE						Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188			
The public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to Department of Defense, Washington Headquarters Services, Directorate for Information Operations and Reports (0704-0188), 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202-4302. Respondents should be aware that notwithstanding any other provision of law, no person shall be subject to any penalty for failing to comply with a collection of information if it does not display a currently valid OMB control number.									
1. REPORT DA	I. REPORT DATE (DD-MM-YYYY) 2. REPORT TYPE 18.01.2008 Tachnical Publication					3. DATES COVERED (From - To)			
4 TITI F AND	SUBTITI F	10			5a CON				
Improved L in	oor Algobra M	athods for P	adshift Computation from	m Limitad	pai	nartnership with San Jose State University			
Spectrum Da	ta – II		cushin computation no		5b. GRA	b. GRANT NUMBER			
1						N/A			
					5c. PROC	GRAM ELEMENT NUMBER			
						N/A			
6. AUTHOR(S)					5d. PRO	JECT NUMBER			
Leslie Foster	Alex Waagen,	, Nabeela Ai	jaz, Michael Hurley,			N/A			
Apolo Luis, J	oel Rinsky, Ch	andrika Sat	yavolu, Paul Gazis, Asho	k	5e. TASK	(NUMBER			
Silvastava, iv	ficiliaci vv ay								
						N/A			
7. PERFORMI		ION NAME(S)	AND ADDRESS(ES)			8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION			
NASA Ames	Research Cent	er Sa	n Iose State University			REPORT NUMBER			
Intelligent Sy	stems Division	M M	athematics Department			NASA TM-2008-214571			
Moffett Field	, CA 94305	S	an Jose, CA 95192						
9. SPONSORI	NG/MONITORING	G AGENCY N	AME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES	6)		10. SPONSORING/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)			
NASA Aeron	autics and Spa	ce Administ	ration			NASA			
Washington,	D.C. 20546-00	01							
						11. SPONSORING/MONITORING REPORT NUMBER			
						NASA TM-2008-214571			
12. DISTRIBUTI	ON/AVAILABILI	TY STATEME	NT						
Unclassified Subject Cates Availability:	– Unlimited gory 54 Di NASA CASI (1	stribution: S 301) 621-03	tandard 90						
13. SUPPLEME	NTARY NOTES								
14 ABSTRACT									
14. ABSTRACT Given photometric broadband measurements of a galaxy, Gaussian processes may be used with a training set to solve the regression problem of approximating the redshift of this galaxy. However, in practice solving the traditional Gaussian processes equation is too slow and requires too much memory. We employed several methods to avoid this difficulty using algebraic manipulation and low-rank approximation, and were able to quickly approximate the redshifts in our testing data within 17 percent of the known true values using limited computational resources. The accuracy of one method, the V Formulation, is comparable to the accuracy of the best methods currently used for this problem.									
	EDMS								
Gaussian Pro	cess Regression	n, Low-Ranl	Approximation, Partial	Cholesky Dec	compositi	on, Redshift Estimation			
40.050									
16. SECURITY		N UF:	ABSTRACT	OF	STI He	lp Desk at email: help@sti.nasa gov			
a. KEPORI	D. ABSTRACT	C. THIS PAC		PAGES	19b. TEL	EPHONE NUMBER (Include area code)			
U	U	U		53	(301) 6	21-0390			
						Standard Form 209 (Day 0.00)			